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NOTICE TO MEMBERS

Subject: Petition 0541/2009 by Erich F. Trippe (German), on student loans for studies 
abroad

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner wants the German legislation on student loans to be amended so that student 
loans can also be granted for studies abroad. The petitioner claims that the "suspect" numerus 
clausus rule in Germany is an impediment to the free choice of a place of study in Germany. 
Under the current rules on student loans, these can only be granted if a student is enrolled at a 
German university. The petitioner considers this to be unequal treatment of students and 
discrimination against recognised universities in the other EU Member States

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 10 July 2009. Information requested from Commission under Rule 
202(6).

3. Commission reply, received on 25 September 2009.

The petitioner proposes that the German legislation on student loans be amended so that 
student loans can also be granted for studies abroad. He claims also that the numerus clausus
rule in Germany is an impediment to the free choice of a place of study in Germany. Under 
the current rules on student loans, these can only be granted if a student is enrolled at a 
German university. The petitioner considers this to be unequal treatment of students and 
discrimination against recognised universities in the other EU Member States.      

In its judgement in Morgan and Bucher (Joined cases C-11/06 and C-12/06), the European 
Court of Justice held that, where a Member State provides for a system of education or 
training grants which enables students to receive such grants if they pursue studies in another 
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Member State, it must ensure that the detailed rules for the award of those grants do not create 
an unjustified restriction of the right to move and reside within the territory of the Member 
States. 

In that light, the situation the petitioner describes could constitute a breach of Community 
law. However, the Commission does not have enough information at present to reach a 
conclusion on this. It intends therefore to further examine this matter and will provide a more 
substantive answer in due time.

4. Further Commission reply, received on 11 May 2010.

The Commission services have contacted the German authorities in order to obtain more 
information on this matter. In their reply, the authorities described the system of student loans 
provided by the KfW-Bank. They confirm that these loans are only provided for a given study 
period abroad if it forms part of a course of study at a German university. 

However, they explain that these loans only make up for a very small part of the total student 
financial support in Germany. Loans made under private law (including the KfW student 
loans) make up for only 1% of student income. Furthermore, there is a system of student 
grants, as well as 'Bildungskredit' (for further studies) in place which are provided for studies 
abroad. There is therefore, when taken as a whole, a wide range of financial support available 
to students in Germany who wish to study in another Member State.

The German authorities also maintain that any extension of the current scope of the loans 
could endanger the financial equilibrium of the system, which is finely balanced to cover the 
administrative costs and the risk of default, rendering it no longer viable.  

In the light of the response of the German authorities, the Commission services do not 
consider it appropriate to take any further proceedings against Germany in relation to this 
issue.


